
Western Branch 

IAgrE Western Branch AGM 2021 

Notice is hereby given that the sixty fifth Annual General Meeting of the IAgrE Western 

Branch. Due to UK Government Covid restrictions the meeting will be held virtually using the 

IAgrE zoom facility. Meeting login details are to be kindly circulated.  

AGENDA 

1.0 

2.0 

3.0 

4.0 

5.0 

6.0 

7.0 

Welcome 

Apologies 

Receive and approve 2020 AGM minutes 

Chairman’s address – Rupert Caplat 

AOB 

Presidential Address- IAgrE President Paul Hemingway 

Close 

If any member wishes to be nominated for any of the Officers positions please submit your 

name to the Chairman of the meeting either prior to or at the meeting. If more than one 

person is nominated for a position then a ballot will be held. 

Following the AGM there will be a presentation by the IAgrE President Paul Hemingway on 

his career experiences within the agricultural engineering sector. This covers many high-

profile roles with JCB and as a lecturer for some of the first HND Ag Eng. students at Harper 

Adams University. 

Mike Whiting MIAgrE BEng (Hons) 

Honorary Secretary 

IAgrE Western Branch  
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Unconfirmed minutes of the 64th Annual General Meeting of the 
IAgrE Western Branch at Lackham College; Wiltshire, 
Wednesday 11th March 2020. 
 

Present: Rupert Caplat (Branch Chairman), Mike Whiting 
(Branch Secretary), Richard Robinson, Richard Danby, Nelson 
Drew, Roger Hawker, Mike Marsh, Paul Hemingway, Barnabas 
Pickford, Geoff Burgess, James O’Sullivan, Andrew Lee, John 
Golden, Michael Golden, Fraser Drake, Robert Trowbridge, Mick 
Wright, David Chell, Sharon Jarvis. 

 
Apologies: Tom Overbury (Vice Chairman), Glen Craig, Chris Brown, Adrian 
Snow, Nick Handy. 
 
c.c: Sarah Mcleod: IAgrE  
 
1. Welcome 
 
The Chairman, Rupert Caplat, opened the meeting by welcoming members, 
guests and Paul Hemingway who was representing the IAgrE President and 
giving the President’s address. Also, Rupert thanked Jennifer Mellows and the 
team at Lackham College for their kind offer of the lecture theatre, IT facilities 
and organising the excellent buffet. 
 
2. Minutes of the 2019 AGM 
 
No issues were raised with regards to the 2019 minutes. 
   
  Proposed: Richard Danby Seconded: Mike Whiting 
 
 
3. Consideration of the Branch Accounts 
 
The IAgrE financial policy is that all branch expenditure is controlled by the 
team at the IAgrE HQ. Expenses were claimed for the lunch meal prior to the 
visit to Rexquote in November 2019. In addition Mike Whiting claimed 
travelling expenses for attending the IAgrE Council Meeting on the 18th 
February 2020. Paul Hemingway made reference to enquiring on the 
available expenditure for the Western Branch when he visits HQ. 
 
4. Chairman’s Address 
 

Rupert Caplat reviewed the year starting with the following address which can 
be found at the end of these minutes. 
 
 
 
 



2020 IAgrE Western Branch AGM. 11.03.2020 
 Page 2 
 

5. Election of Officers for 2020/21 
 
Rupert Caplat thanked the elected officers for their contribution to the Western 
branch and opened up to the members the invitation for anyone wishing to take 
on a role within the committee.  
 
There were no responses and Richard Robinson strongly recommended that 
the committee were re-elected as per the current arrangements, which was fully 
supported. Members kindly agreed to continue in the relevant roles. 
 
 Chairman:   Rupert Caplat 
 Vice Chairman:  Tom Overbury 
 Honorary Secretary:  Mike Whiting 
 Information Officer:  Nick Handy 
 
 
Committee members:  Nigel Warner 
     Richard Robinson 
     Nigel Anstee 
 
 Proposed: Richard Robinson Seconded: Geoff Burgess 
  
6. AOB 
 

The Chairman, Rupert Caplat, asked all members present to consider suitable 
visits or speakers for the coming year and to let him or any member of the 
committee know.  The Branch can draw on a reasonable level of financial 
support from the central funds. These can be allocated to visits, lectures and 
other events. In addition to make invitations available to colleagues / contacts 
that would be interested in the IAgrE activities. 
 
Logging of CPD: With regards to the logging of CPD, Mike Whiting explained 
that all members should have received their IAgrE CPD login details from Sarah 
Mcleod. Mike Whiting can provide summary details of the visits which are 
forwarded onto Sarah for uploading to the member’s files who attended the 
event. Members are encouraged to logon to the system to familiarise 
themselves with the recording mechanism, and add their own comments with 
regards to the knowledge and skills developed from the visits.   
 
Paul Hemingway explained that activities such as reading Landwards or other 
technical publications can count towards CPD. 
 
Mike Whiting recommended that part of Branch meeting is set-aside for 
reviewing members CPD records. Mike to contact Sarah Mcleod beforehand to 
ensure members are aware of their login details. 
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AOB contd; 
 
Proposals for future talks and visits were discussed with suggestions being: 

  

• Potential visit to Wyke Farms; https://wykefarms.com/green/ and 
Muller Wiseman at Bridgwater; https://www.muller.co.uk/  , there 
were suggestions to visit the Muller facility at Stonehouse (Ex 
Dairy Crest site).  

• George Sly of Sly Agri – A possible option as Sly Agri have just 
introducing a new drill to the market, with first seasons reports 
summarised;  

• An open invitation is available from Teagle; 
https://www.teagle.co.uk/en-gb/ ref: Richard Robinson contact. 

• The South East Midlands Branch has received an informative talk 
by Robert Plant and his colleagues from PMC Pea Harvesters 
http://pmcharvesters.com/ ; Mike has contact details for the 
relevant member in the South East branch. 

• The team from Kubota UK referred to the possibility of a visit to 
their tractor manufacturing plant in Dunkirk; https://kes.kubota-
eu.com/en/blog/news/inauguration-de-lusine-kubota-farm-
machinery-en-france/#agriculture https://kes.kubota-
eu.com/en/blog/news/inauguration-de-lusine-kubota-farm-
machinery-en-france/#agriculture  

• Potential visit to CNH at Basildon in Essex. Ref: Richard 
Robinson contacts. 

• Option of a visit to ADM Milling at Avonmouth; 
https://www.4flour.co.uk/  

• Potential visit to a quarry; ref Richard Robinson. 

• Potential visit to large glasshouse operation in Hereford; Ref John 
Golden. 

• Visit to Marchwood power station, ref James O’Sullivan. 

• Mike Whiting has an extract taken from a leading UK trade 
machinery magazine which includes details and locations of 
Agricultural Machinery manufacturers who are based in the UK. 

• Details have been kindly provided by Richard Trevarthen with 
regards to a potential speaker; Professor Christopher Dungey 
from the Welding institute. Mike Whiting has contact details. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

https://wykefarms.com/green/
https://www.muller.co.uk/
https://www.teagle.co.uk/en-gb/
http://pmcharvesters.com/
https://kes.kubota-eu.com/en/blog/news/inauguration-de-lusine-kubota-farm-machinery-en-france/#agriculture
https://kes.kubota-eu.com/en/blog/news/inauguration-de-lusine-kubota-farm-machinery-en-france/#agriculture
https://kes.kubota-eu.com/en/blog/news/inauguration-de-lusine-kubota-farm-machinery-en-france/#agriculture
https://www.4flour.co.uk/
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7. Presidential Address 
 

Paul Hemingway kindly gave a review of IAgrE’s activities on behalf of 
President.  Any member who would like a copy of the address; please contact 
the Secretary.  
 
Paul explained that the IAgrE has approximately 2200 members and remains 
a dominant presence in the engineering professional body sector. The 
publication Biosystems engineering is a key provider of income. However the 
IAgrE needs to increase the membership numbers during 2020/21 and beyond 
to reduce the reliance on funding from the publication. Paul took the 
opportunity, with the AGM been held at Lackham College, to highlight the 
importance of recruiting younger members. 
 
8. Close 
 
The chairman closed the AGM by thanking all who had attended. Richard 
Robinson kindly introduced the speaker David Chell. Richard applied the light 
hearted approach, referring to his experiences with a Massey Ferguson 780 
combine and 8ft cut. This lead seamlessly into David’s presentation on the 
development of the AGCO IDEAL combine harvester. 
 
2020 AGM Chairman’s address – 11th March 2020 Lackham College 

Wiltshire 

Here follows the 64th Annual Western Branch AGM Chairman’s address. 
 
Here follows the 64th Annual Western Branch AGM Chairman’s address. 
I want to summarise the branch activities in the past year since the 2019 AGM 
at Cirencester. We’ve had a relatively busy year since then with some 
excellent and varied talks and visits arranged to satisfy a range of member 
interests. As something new for this year we’ve added a small slide show with 
photos from the events. 
I say this every year, and this year’s no different, but we are one of the more 
active Branches in the Institution which is due to the support of the 
Committee, Branch Members, our industry connections and our academic 
institutions who we rely on to host our meetings.  After an extended break it’s 
wonderful to be back at Lackham tonight. Suggestions for visits and talks are 
always welcome from all members and not just the decisions of the 
committee. Please feel free always to call or email myself or the Secretary to 
let us know what you would like to see. 
For the well attended 2019 AGM at Cirencester we had the pleasure of the 
company of past President Andy Newbold who gave the Presidential Address.  
This covered the efforts that the Institution are making to increase 
membership, continue to be relevant to the modern Agricultural Engineering, 
keep people informed through Landwards, journals and the website and 
provide training and accreditation to people in all walks of the Industry.  
Afterwards we were honoured to invite Kieran Walsh, an Agronomist involved 
with the well-known Hand Free Hectare experiment at Harper Adams 
University.  This well publicised project holds a great deal of interest for any 
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Agricultural Engineer whatever your specialism is. As I write this I’m also 
reading a feature about it in the well-respected Engineer magazine – such is 
the interest the project is creating and continues to make. 
 
Staying true to form and keeping with a tradition that appears to be a rather 
regular occurrence recently, our first visit of the 2019/20 season was to Maud 
Heath Vineyard near Calne in Wiltshire.  Previously we have visited 
Breweries, cider makers and vodka distillers so at our summer committee 
meeting we realised we had not covered that other use of land and machinery 
in the UK – mainly the growing of grapes for winemaking.   
Our guide Dominic Bateman and his family had bought the land with a view to 
starting a vineyard as it had the right combination of location, slope, direction 
and soil to provide the best growing conditions. It was immediately obvious 
that Dominic took his profession very seriously and it showed with his wine 
winning various awards and getting glowing reviews in national newspapers.  
An enjoyable buffet was served in the orchard afterwards along with the 
necessary produce sampling. Needless to say a few bottles were purchased. 
In early October a visit was made to the Sir Roy Fedden Heritage Centre at 
Rolls Royce in Bristol.  This houses a large collection of Bristol Aero engines 
including the Jupiter, Hercules and Centaurus sleeve valve radial engines 
plus also Pegasus and Olympus jet engines amongst others.  Unfortunately 
neither I nor Mike was able to make this visit due to it being in a weekday but 
the report from Richard Robinson made interesting reading and by all 
accounts a great visit was enjoyed by all. 
We were back at the Royal Agricultural University at Cirencester in early 
November for ex IAgrE president Professor Paul Miller to give his talk entitled 
“Good Luck, Good Times and Good Engineering” in which he summarised his 
career from Ford at Basildon through many years at the National Institute of 
Agricultural Engineering working on spray drift amongst other things to his 
current work as Technical Secretary of the Douglas Bomford Trust.  Paul was 
most entertaining and his talk was well received by the young RAU students 
who attended and initiated a long question and answer session. 
Late in November a visit was arranged to Rexquote Ltd at Bishops Lydeard 
near Taunton.  Rexquote were formed in the 1980s as a general Engineering 
company but before long started to specialise in Road/Rail conversions of 
plant and agricultural machinery for use in railway building and maintenance 
work.  The company is now one of the leaders in its field in both the UK and 
Europe.  Roger Soper, Engineering Director gave a presentation on their 
history and product range which was followed by a tour of the production 
facility and test yard where lengths of railway track allowed full testing of the 
machinery to be carried out. At the end we were given a presentation by 
Roger’s son Jeremy on the electronic control and load monitoring systems 
they have developed to prevent the machines from being operated both over 
their load capacity and also preventing them from moving horizontally into live 
rail lines and vertically into live overhead cables. 
I believe the above summarises an extensive and varied programme of 
events.  If any member wishes to get further copies of the reports or 
photographs please let Branch secretary Mike Whiting know. 
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Shortly I will hand over to Paul Hemingway, IAgrE President-Elect, who has 
very kindly come this evening to present the 2020 Presidential Address with 
all the latest news of the Institution and the good work it is doing.  After that 
and a short break we will hand over to David Chell from AGCO who has very 
kindly attended this evening to give a talk on their new IDEAL Combine 
Harvester range. 
 
Lastly I’d like to thank you all, committee, Lackham staff, representatives of 
Institute HQ and other gathered members and guests for your support in the 
last year and for attending this AGM.  In particular the support of Mike, Nick, 
Nigel, Tom and Richard in organising these visits without whom the branch 
would not be what it is. 
 
Thankyou 
 
R. Caplat 
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UK Agricultural machinery manufacturers:  2019. 
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